NIJ

JOURNAL

Policies and services designed to help victims of domestic violence appear to have two possible and opposing effects: either they decrease the abuse and risk of homicide, or they have the unintended consequence of increasing them.



Do Domestic Violence Services Save Lives?

by Laura Dugan, Daniel S. Nagin, and Richard Rosenfeld

About the Authors

Laura Dugan, Ph.D., is an assistant professor in the Department of Criminology and Criminal Justice at the University of Maryland; Daniel S. Nagin, Ph.D., is the Teresa and H. John Heinz III Professor of Public Policy in the H. John Heinz III School of Public Policy at Carnegie Mellon University; and Richard Rosenfeld, Ph.D., is a professor and chair in the Department of Criminology and Criminal Justice at the University of Missouri–St. Louis. All three are members of the National Consortium on Violence Research at Carnegie Mellon University.

Contact Laura Dugan at the Department of Criminology and Criminal Justice, University of Maryland, 2220 LeFrak Hall, College Park, MD 20742, Idugan@crim.umd.edu.

NIJ

olicies and services designed to help victims of domestic violence appear to have two possible and opposing effects: either they decrease the abuse and risk of homicide, or they have the unintended consequence of increasing them. Some interventions that reduce contact between intimate partners in violent relationships also reduce opportunities for further abuse and potential homicide attempts.¹ But certain interventions designed to help victims gain access to helpful resources may actually increase the risk of homicide-they have a backlash or retaliation effect. The outcome depends on the type of intervention and the characteristics of the victim and the offender.

Researchers have examined the effects of many domestic violence resources and their impact on intimate partner homicide to determine whether any conclusions could be drawn about the relationship between the policies or services used and the risk of death or further injury. Although clear conclusions cannot be drawn and additional research is needed, current findings suggest that certain interventions (such as warrantless arrest laws and economic assistance for victims of domestic abuse) may help reduce domestic violence homicides. In addition, life circumstances of the parties involved seem to play a role in homicide rates. For example, unmarried black women may be especially vulnerable to homicide if they elect to use domestic violence resources.

Resources Up, Murders Down

In the United States, rates of homicide by intimate partners—spouses, ex-spouses, boyfriends, and girlfriends—have fallen over the past 25 years. During that same time, public awareness of and policy responses to intimate partner violence have intensified. As a result, domestic violence policies and programs expanded dramatically beginning in the early 1970's, when the battered women's movement began pressing for greater response to the needs of women abused by their spouses.² The movement prompted officials to redefine domestic violence as



Figure 1: U.S. Intimate Partner Homicide Rates and Domestic Violence Services, 1976–1996

a criminal offense rather than a private matter. Policymakers responded with stronger criminal justice sanctions, specialized procedures, and services for victims.

Specifically, the number of domestic violence legal advocacy programs and hotlines grew sharply from 1976 to 1996 in 48 of the country's largest cities, as the intimate homicide rate declined (see figure 1). Legal advocacy resources increased ninefold, with especially rapid growth after the mid-1980's. The number of hotlines shot up in the late 1970's, then stabilized at between 8 and 9 per million women after the late 1980's. During the 20 years of the study period, the intimate partner homicide rate dropped from roughly 1.3 to 0.9 victims per 100,000, a decline of about 30 percent.³

The decline in intimate partner homicide varied by the victim's sex, race, and relationship to the offender. Larger decreases occurred among men, blacks, and married victims than among women, whites, and unmarried partners.⁴ The rate for married 20- to 44-year-old black men dropped a surprising 87 percent, from 18.4 to 2.4 per 100,000. These numbers highlight the importance of assessing the effect of domestic violence resources by characteristics of the victims. The risk of intimate partner homicide is highest when a victim of domestic abuse tries to leave the relationship.

Demographic Influences

Because most intimate partner killings involve married couples,⁵ perhaps the most crucial factor in reducing intimate partner homicide has been the sharp drop in marriage rates among young adults during the past 25 years. At the same time, separation and divorce rates have increased.⁶ Fewer marriages may translate into less exposure to abusive partners. This decrease in exposure may lower the risk for intimate partner homicide. Fewer marriages also could mean that the marriages that do take place are different: those who marry may be more selective in choosing partners and, thus, less likely to marry abusers.⁷ Finally, violent relationships may more likely end in divorce.⁸

In addition, women's economic status has improved. Women are now more likely to finish college and to have a job—both in absolute terms and in relation to men. Women's incomes also have increased.⁹ This improved status means that women may depend less on intimate partners, including abusive partners. But at the same time, such gains may sometimes provoke retaliation from men who fear loss of status or control in their intimate relationships and thereby contribute to increased violence.

Women on welfare reportedly are more likely than others to experience domestic violence.¹⁰ But for women with children living in poverty, public assistance may help cushion the financial blow of leaving an abusive partner.

Weighing Exposure Reduction Against Retaliation

Reducing exposure. One might assume that anything that makes it easier for an abuse victim to leave a violent relationship will reduce the contact between the intimate partners and lower the chance that one will kill the other. This approach is called "exposure reduction." For example, welfare benefits may give a woman and her children the financial resources they need to leave an abusive man and thereby reduce their exposure to violence. But sometimes factors designed to reduce a woman's exposure may cause an abusive partner to retaliate.

Research shows that two policies support exposure reduction: (1) warrantless arrest laws and (2) higher Aid to Families with Dependent Children (AFDC) benefit levels.

Warrantless arrest laws have been associated with a decrease in intimate partner homicides. Reductions in AFDC benefits have been associated with an increase in intimate partner homicide.

Warrantless arrest laws allow police to arrest abusers who violate protection orders without an officer first having to obtain a warrant. These laws are associated with fewer deaths of white women, whether or not they are married. According to the research, the period during which a woman seeks to obtain a warrant is the most dangerous because a batterer is more likely to be antagonistic after the police intervene. The effect of warrantless arrests was especially noticeable among unmarried white females.

Reductions in AFDC benefit levels have been associated with an increase in homicides of unmarried men, particularly unmarried black men. When welfare payments were lowered, there was an associated increase in women killing their boyfriends.¹¹ This suggests that cuts in AFDC may limit opportunities for unmarried women with children to live independently of their abusers: perhaps when women see no other alternative, they are more likely to kill their abusers. Conversely, increases in AFDC benefits may provide opportunities for unmarried women to live independently of their abusers, thereby reducing exposure and the likelihood that these women will kill their abusers.¹²

For unmarried black women, cuts in AFDC benefit levels appear to endanger their lives. For white women, however, cuts seem to have no effect.¹³ Blacks may be more sensitive than whites to changes in AFDC benefits. That interpretation is in line with blacks' higher AFDC participation rates.¹⁴

DATA AND METHODS

The homicide data for this study were from the Supplementary Homicide Reports of the FBI's Uniform Crime Reporting Program.¹ The researchers looked at the relationship between homicide among heterosexual intimate partners and domestic violence resources in 48 large U.S. cities between 1976 and 1996. The researchers controlled for marriage and divorce rates, the relative education of women and men, and other factors. The researchers also looked at the number of homicides in each city over time by the victim's sex, race, and marital relationship to the offender.² Married people included ex-spouses and common-law couples; unmarried people included boyfriends and girlfriends.

The researchers developed 11 variables in an effort to measure exposure reduction and retaliation:

| Variable | Measure |
|------------------------------|---|
| State Statutes | |
| Warrantless arrest | An indicator variable identifying States that have a warrantless arrest law for when protection orders are violated. |
| Mandatory arrest | An indicator variable identifying States that have a mandatory arrest law for when protection orders are violated. |
| Violation index | An index that sums the total number of the following consequences for violating a protection order: contempt (either civil or criminal), misdemeanor, or felony. |
| Exposure reduction index | An index that increases by one increment for each of the following statute provisions: no-contact order and custody relief (if married) and protection beyond cohabitation and no-contact order (if unmarried). |
| Local Policies | |
| Police arrest index | An index totaling the number of the following arrest policies: pro-arrest for violation of a protection order, mandatory arrest for violation of a protection order, and mandatory arrest for domestic assault. |
| Police commit- ment index | An index that increases by one increment if the department has a domestic violence unit, and by one increment if it offers domestic violence in-service training to officers. |
| DA willingness index | An index that increases by one increment if the prosecutor's office takes cases of protection-order violation, and by another increment if the office has a written policy standardizing the prosecution of such cases. |
| DA specialization index | An index that increases by one increment if the prosecutor's office has a domestic violence unit, and by one increment if the office has trained legal advocates on staff. |
| No-drop policy | An indicator variable that identifies cities with prosecutors' offices that have no-drop policies. |
| Programs | |
| Legal advocacy index | Index that sums the number of agencies with a separate budget for legal advocacy with the number of agencies that have lawyers on staff, adjusted for the number of women over age 15 years (14 years in 1970) in the city. |
| Hotlines | The total number of hotlines adjusted for the number of women over age 15 years (14 years in 1970) in the city. |

1. Federal Bureau of Investigation, Supplementary Homicide Reports 1976–1996. Machine-readable files and documentation were obtained directly from the Uniform Crime Reporting Program, 1998.

2. The analysis was conducted using 6 waves of data, with 3 years in each wave.

The risk of intimate partner homicide is highest when a victim of domestic abuse tries to leave the relationship.¹⁵ Such a *retaliation effect* or backlash may also be triggered by an intervention—such as a restraining order, arrest, or shelter protection—that angers or threatens the abuser without effectively reducing contact with the victim.

Backlash. Two policies appear to provoke backlash: (1) prosecutor willingness to

Only more research documenting both successful and unsuccessful cases of relief from partner violence will help in the design of policies to better meet victims' safety needs. take cases of protection order violation and (2) the relative education of the partners. As prosecutors' willingness to pursue such cases increased, the research seemed to indicate an increase in the murder of married white and unmarried black partners and in the victimization of unmarried white women. Thus, it could be that the prosecutor's willingness to pursue protection order violations may aggravate these conflicted relationships.

The researchers also noted that as the relative education of black women to black men grows, there is an associated increase in the number of black husbands killed and in the number of black unmarried partnerships that end in homicide. The large difference in education between black men and women may add more stress to already contentious relationships, creating a backlash.

Other factors supporting the backlash theory were the availability of hotlines in the city, the presence of domestic violence units or training programs in police departments and prosecutors' offices, and the employment of trained legal advocates on the prosecutor's staff. Each of these factors was designed to assist abuse victims, but they also appear to be associated with retaliation by abusive partners.

Factors That Can Cut Both Ways

The research found a number of factors that supported both exposure reduction and backlash theories, but only among different groups, based on marital status, gender, and race. These factors included:

- State laws requiring mandatory arrest for violating a protection order.
- The availability of contempt, misdemeanor, or felony charges for violating a protection order.
- State laws providing for no-contact orders, custody relief, or protection beyond cohabitation.
- Agencies with dedicated budgets for legal advocacy and with lawyers on staff.
- Pro-arrest and mandatory arrest policies for protection order violations and mandatory arrest for domestic assault.

Policy, Planning, and Prevention

The fact that retaliation occurs doesn't mean that prevention strategies are a bad idea. Instead, prevention should be tailored to individual needs. These results also imply that reducing exposure just a little—or failing to meet promises of exposure reduction—can be worse than doing nothing at all for persons in severely violent relationships. For them, exposure reduction is crucial, although it may not be easy to achieve.

Much research has looked into failed efforts by abuse victims to leave their abusers. Case reports and interviews often provide rich details of the events leading to a homicide. Yet, that is only half the story. How people in severely violent relationships can avoid deadly consequences must be understood.¹⁶ Only more research documenting both successful and unsuccessful cases of relief from partner violence will help in the design of policies to better meet victims' safety needs.

NCJ 196548

For more information

- Dugan, Laura, Daniel Nagin, and Richard Rosenfeld, "Explaining the Decline in Intimate Partner Homicide: The Effects of Changing Domesticity, Women's Status, and Domestic Violence Resources," *Homicide Studies* 3 (1999): 187–214.
- Dugan, Laura, Daniel Nagin, and Richard Rosenfeld, "Exposure Reduction or Retaliation? The Effects of Domestic Violence Resources on Intimate Partner Homicide," *Law & Society Review* 37(1) (2003): 169–198.

Notes

 Browne, Angela, and Kirk R. Williams, "Exploring the Effect of Resource Availability and the Likelihood of Female-Perpetrated Homicides," *Law & Society Review* 23 (1989): 75–94; Dugan, Laura, Daniel Nagin, and Richard Rosenfeld, "Explaining the Decline in Intimate Partner Homicide: The Effects of Changing Domesticity, Women's Status, and Domestic Violence Resources," *Homicide Studies* 3 (1999): 187–214.

NIJ

- Schechter, Susan K., Women and Male Violence: The Visions and Struggles of the Battered Women's Movement, Boston: South End Press, 1982. In 1994, the Violence Against Women Act was passed. This legislation enhanced the funding for domestic violence services and supported domestic violence specialization in local police departments and prosecutors' offices. However, for technical reasons only, resource data before 1994 were used in this study.
- The intimate homicide rate is driven primarily by the population between the ages of 20 and 44, the age category in which intimate homicides are heavily concentrated. The data are from the Supplementary Homicide Reports at http://www.ojp.usdoj. gov/bjs/homicide/intimates.htm.
- 4. Greenfield, Lawrence A., Michael R. Rand, Diane Craven, Patsy A. Klaus, Craig A. Perkins, Cheryl Ringel, Greg Warchol, Cathy Maston, and James Alan Fox, Violence by Intimates: Analysis of Data on Crimes by Current or Former Spouses, Boyfriends, and Girlfriends, Bureau of Justice Statistics Factbook, Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Justice, Bureau of Justice Statistics, March 1998 (NCJ 167237); Rosenfeld, Richard, "Patterns in Adult Homicide: 1980-1995," in The Crime Drop in America, ed. Alfred Blumstein and Joel Wallman, New York: Cambridge University Press, 2000: 130-163 (NCJ 185238).
- 5. Ibid.
- Saluter, Arlene F., and Terry A. Lugaila, Marital Status and Living Arrangements: March 1996, Current Population Reports (P20-496), Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Commerce, U.S. Census Bureau, March 1998.
- Edin, Kathryn, "Few Good Men: Why Poor Mothers Don't Marry or Remarry," American Prospect (2000): 26–31.
- For evidence supporting the relationship between domesticity and intimate partner homicide, see Dugan et al., "Explaining the Decline in Intimate Partner Homicide"; and Rosenfeld, "Patterns in Adult Homicide."
- 9. Dugan et al., "Explaining the Decline in Intimate Partner Homicide."
- Allard, Mary Ann, Randy Albelda, Mary Ellen Colten, and Carol Cosenza, In Harm's Way? Domestic Violence, AFDC Receipt, and Welfare Reform in Massachusetts, Boston: University of Massachusetts, McCormack Institute and Center for Survey Research, 1997; Browne, Angela, and Shari S. Bassuk, "Intimate Violence in the Lives

of Homeless and Poor Housed Women: Prevalence and Patterns in an Ethnically Diverse Sample," *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry* 67(2) (1997): 261–278; and Tolman, Richard M., and Daniel Rosen, "Domestic Violence in the Lives of Women Receiving Welfare," *Violence Against Women* 7 (2001): 141–158.

- Dugan, Laura, Daniel Nagin, and Richard Rosenfeld, *Exposure Reduction or Backlash? The Effects of Domestic Violence Resources on Intimate Partner Homicide*, Final Report to NIJ, grant number 97–WT–VX–0004, 2001 (NCJ 186194); Dugan, Laura, Daniel Nagin, and Richard Rosenfeld, "Exposure Reduction or Retaliation? The Effects of Domestic Violence Resources on Intimate Partner Homicide," Law & Society Review 37(1) (2003): 169–198.
- 12. Dugan et al., *Exposure Reduction or Backlash?*
- Dugan et al., Exposure Reduction or Backlash?; Dugan, Laura, "Identifying Unit-Dependency and Time-Specificity in Longitudinal Analysis: A Graphical Methodology," Journal of Quantitative Criminology 18(3) (2002): 213–237 (NCJ 196843).
- 14. Committee on Ways and Means, *1996 Green Book*, Washington, DC: U.S. House of Representatives, Committee on Ways and Means, November 4, 1996; Dugan et al., *Exposure Reduction or Backlash*?
- Bernard, M.L., and J.L. Bernard, "Violent Intimacy: The Family as a Model for Love Relationships," *Family Relations* 32 (1983): 283–286; Campbell, Jacquelyn C., "If I Can't Have You, No One Can: Power and Control in Homicide of Female Partners," in *Femicide: The Politics of Woman Killing*, ed. Jill Radford and Diana E.H. Russell, New York: Twayne Publishers, 1992: 99–113.
- 16. Campbell, Jacquelyn C., Linda Rose, Joan Kub, and Daphne Nedd, "Voices of Strength and Resistance: A Contextual and Longitudinal Analysis of Women's Responses to Battering," Journal of Interpersonal Violence 13 (1998): 743-762; and Campbell, Jacquelyn C., and Karen L. Soeken, "Women's Responses to Battering Over Time: An Analysis of Change," Journal of Interpersonal Violence 14 (1999): 21-40. See also Block, Carolyn Rebecca, Chicago Women's Health Risk Study, Risk of Serious Injury or Death in Intimate Violence: A Collaborative Research Project, Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Justice, National Institute of Justice, 2000 (NCJ 184511).